# "Let Them Stay There": COVID-19 and Zimbabwe's Indignation against Return Migrants and Travelers

## Chipo Hungwe<sup>1</sup> and Zvenyika Eckson Mugari<sup>2</sup>

Received 15 August 2023 / Accepted 05 February 2024 / Published 07 May 2024 DOI: <u>10.14426/ahmr.v10i1.1667</u>

#### Abstract

This paper explains the indignation against and stigmatization of return migrants and travelers when Zimbabwe first recorded cases of COVID-19 in 2020. While xenophobic hatred toward foreign migrants enjoyed much media and scholarly attention, the similar risk faced by the return migrants and travelers among "their own" during the pandemic was largely left on the back burner. The paper uses secondary analysis of information from social media, government reports, media briefings, and public utterances of government officials to provide an explanation for the negative attitudes of locals against migrants at the height of COVID-19. The findings revealed that in times of change and dealing with uncertainty, there is a tendency to redraw boundary lines between in-groups and out-groups with negative consequences for those labeled as the out-group. For some time, the returnees were stigmatized as harbingers of the COVID-19 virus and viewed as troublesome and acting in an unreasonable manner, thus courting the indignation of local Zimbabweans. This paper lends support to the view that pandemics create fear, which results in the rejection and exclusion of ordinary members of the in-group. Perceived resource competition, resource scarcity, anxiety, and fear heightened the stigmatization of return migrants and travelers. To build back better from the negative effects of the pandemic, there is a need to review COVID-19 preventive measures, avoid reckless public pronouncements that stigmatize and stoke hatred for return migrants, and invest in the healthcare system.

Keywords: COVID-19, fear, indignation, return migrants, stigmatization, travelers

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Department of Sociology, Midlands State University, Zimbabwe. Corresponding author Angle <u>hungwec@staff.msu.ac.zw</u>
<sup>2</sup> Midlands State University, Zimbabwe.

#### INTRODUCTION

This paper addresses the plight of returning travelers (locals who had visited other countries) and return migrants (Zimbabweans who live and work in other countries) who found themselves in a difficult position at the height of the COVID-19 pandemic in 2020 and 2021. Zimbabweans returning from other countries were not only blamed for "importing" the disease but branded as irresponsibly spreading the disease among the "innocent" local communities. This paper analyzes the framing of the discourse of these two groups through their depiction in the social media, mainstream media, government reports, and media briefings. Using Zygmunt Bauman's (2007) views on in-groups and out-groups and the concept of existential fear, this study analyzes how the fear of the pandemic was offloaded on the returning traveler and migrant, because these were regarded as "substitute targets" who could be seen, controlled, ridiculed, and stigmatized, in place of the global virus that could not be seen or controlled and that had no known cure.

In the face of change, which the country could not stop and global processes necessitating the return of residents, which the country could not control, the Zimbabwean society vented its frustration on return migrants, who could be seen and talked with and whose movements could to some extent, be controlled. The anger of society offloaded onto these members of society may have been displaced anger against the pandemic, which could not be treated. The COVID-19 pandemic increased the vulnerability of the Zimbabwean society that was already reeling under a deteriorating economy. It revealed the tenuous nature of the claim to citizenship under conditions of national crisis and the shifting boundaries of belongingness to the nation as an imagined community (Anderson, 2006). Triandafyllidou (2022: 6) reiterates that the pandemic has pushed the boundaries of these different layers, blurring and redrawing their contours. The emergency has raised important clarification questions: where does the boundary between insiders and outsiders effectively lie, and who should be in or out?

The pandemic further strained the national health delivery system that had been declining for some time, much to the perturbation of Zimbabwe's political leadership and ordinary members of the public. The resentment of the locals manifested itself through stigmatization of the returning locals and migrants who were taunted for "leaving the country when it needed them most" and only "irresponsibly" returning to "infect the population of Zimbabwe." Such an attitude rendered returning migrants and travelers vulnerable to harassment and stigmatization and to some extent, needing protection.

There is a growing body of literature on the xenophobic attacks, stigmatization, and harassment of migrants for "importing the virus" into their host countries (see, for example, Guadagno, 2020). In Venezuela and in Central America, returnees "encounter prejudice, profiling and xenophobia when they re-enter their countries of origin" (Riggirozzi et al., 2020: 3). "Malawi had its first COVID-19 case on 02 April 2020, which was imported from India" (Nyasulu et al., 2021: 270). Zimbabwe's

first COVID-19 fatality was also a returnee (Murewanhema et al., 2020; Mashe et al., 2021). However, the literature has not revealed how Zimbabweans reacted to and viewed the rising influx of returning migrants during the height of the COVID-19 pandemic. It is important to determine the safety of return migrants in times of crisis. This study reveals that the Facebook, WhatsApp, and other social media platforms were awash with stories, illustrations, and images of the reception that some migrants had upon returning to their home countries. Much of the evidence indicates the hatred and the cold and unfriendly reception experienced by return migrants and travelers who were mostly viewed as carriers and super-spreaders of the much-dreaded COVID-19 virus.

## METHOD

The views attributed to a senior Zimbabwean government official that COVID-19 was a disease of the white people and God's punishment of the United States of America (USA) for imposing economic sanctions on Zimbabwe (Mutsaka, 2020) were not only reckless but revealed reverse racism against whites and a visceral hatred of the West. While the president publicly criticized and distanced himself from those views as not representative of his government's view on the subject, people shared many conspiracy theories and widely different and often unscientifically verified explanations of the origin of COVID-19, how it is spread, and what factors predisposed one to catch the virus.

Since the discovery of the virus in China's Wuhan province toward the end of 2019 and the subsequent declaration of the health emergency as a pandemic by the Secretary General of the United Nations (UN) in March 2020 (Guterres, 2020), the first and almost instinctive recourse by national governments across the globe was to close their borders to international travel to and from risky destinations while imposing travel restrictions internally (Flores et al., 2022). "The concern that travelers increase the risk of COVID-19 contagion was and still is legitimate" (Triandafyllidou, 2022: 4) and remains a widely shared view globally (Riggirozzi et al., 2020). The British weekly newspaper, *The Guardian* (Mason et al., 2021), carried a story on Europe and Britain's near xenophobic reaction to the emergence of Omicron, a new variant of the COVID-19 virus, reportedly recently discovered in southern Africa, announcing travel bans on southern African nationals from entry into their countries while also imposing stringent quarantine measures on all returnees traveling from that region.

It is against this background that in Zimbabwe, like in many countries across the globe, the return migrants were quickly viewed as the "vectors" of the virus, whose every detail was publicized, much to the satisfaction of the informationhungry public. After the first COVID-19 case was reported in Zimbabwe, early daily statistical reports released by the Ministry of Health and Child Care (MoHCC) on the status of the pandemic fed into the already existing conspiracy theories about returnees being blameworthy for importing the virus into the country. In terms of the World Health Organization (WHO) protocols on contact tracing, there were demands of every minute detail (including names) of the victims of COVID-19, who they had been with and when, all in the name of protection of the public (Salus Populi Suprema Lex) (Chirisa et al., 2021). This paper contends that much of the interest in the details of these early victims of COVID-19 was driven by fear as much as it also led to ambivalence and indignation against returning migrants.

## The uncertain world we live in

Globalization and its associated social, economic, political, and technological processes challenge accepted and constitutive notions of national boundaries rendering societies open, insecure, risky, and unable to control situations at both societal and individual levels. Bauman (2007) notes how our society has bred risks, uncertainties, and dangers because of a sense of loss of control on most issues affecting individuals. These uncertainties and dangers have created fear and distrust among individuals while at the same time desperately trying to control those things or situations we think are within our control. Elaborating on this, Bauman (2007: 11) argues:

We focus on things we can, or believe we can, or are assured that we can influence; we try to calculate and minimize the risk that we personally, or those nearest and dearest to us at that moment might fall victim to, the uncounted and uncountable dangers which the opaque world and its uncertain future are suspected to hold in store for us.

This attempt to focus on things individuals believe they can influence may mean trying to control the actions of those within their reach, such as the travelers and return migrants within the reach of societal public policy frameworks and in that way minimize risks of transmission of diseases such as global pandemics. The attempts to control, calculate, and minimize risks are driven by fear. Epidemics and pandemics have always been associated with fear (Eichelberger, 2007). This fear causes people to lash out against and seek to blame others (Dionne and Turkmen, 2020; Moreno-Barreneche, 2020; Hardy et al., 2021). The COVID-19 pandemic is not different. One way that societies have tried to cope with the fear of the pandemic is to ostracize and blame travelers and immigrants as the social others whose lifestyles have been judged as "dirty" (Onoma, 2021; Ang and Das, 2022).

# COVID-19 and migrants globally

There is a clear existing body of knowledge on how migrants are subject to xenophobia, victimization, and racism in the destination country. Most societies, including those that pride themselves in being fair and tolerant, display different levels of discriminatory and xenophobic tendencies toward different groups of migrants who are perceived as harbingers of crime, violence, disease, competition, and different

forms of pollution (Nyamnjoh, 2006; Gorodzeisky and Semyonov, 2019; Ang and Das, 2022). COVID-19 increased the racism, stigma, xenophobia, and discrimination that already existed against migrants. In general, within the COVID-19 pandemic context, migrants have fared worse than natives of the host country because of the precarious and mostly low-level and informal work that they engage in. Migrants have been subjected to victimization and ridicule as importers of the COVID-19 virus regardless of whether they have recently traveled to their home countries or not (Reny and Barreto, 2022; Sharma et al., 2022). In some cases, this victimization culminated in vandalism of businesses belonging to migrants, ostracism on public transport and in other public places, and in their places of residence. Migrants of Asian origin have faced COVID-19-induced xenophobia throughout the globe, including in some Asian countries (Bofulin, 2021; Le Coz and Newland, 2021; Ang and Das, 2022). Africans have also been victims of COVID-19-related xenophobia. Nsono (2020) explains how African students were discriminated against in China. The International Organization for Migration (IOM, 2020) quotes the UN Secretary General describing a "tsunami of hate and xenophobia" unleashed on migrants during the COVID-19 pandemic resulting in some migrants losing their jobs and means of livelihood, rendering them vulnerable and insecure. Of interest to this paper is the xenophobic treatment that more than 200,000 Zimbabwean returnees (IOM, 2021) suffered on arrival in a country they called "home."

## COVID-19 and return migration

Although there is increasing literature on return migration, authors generally bemoan the paucity of data on return and reintegration of migrants during the pandemic. They also highlight the need to clearly theorize return migration (Arowolo, 2002; Cassarino, 2004; Wickeramasekara, 2019; Owigo, 2022). There are different terms used to define migrants who return to their country of birth after having worked in another country for some time. Terms such as "returnees," "return emigrants," "voluntary return migrants," and "reverse migrants" are used in the literature and seem to describe the complex circumstances of migrants, such as whether the decision to return is voluntary or involuntary, and planned or unplanned (Cassarino, 2004; Desie et al., 2021; Efendi et al., 2021). Wickeramasekara (2019) laments that the concept of return migration is a "catch all" term.

When an individual's migration cycle is interrupted by factors beyond their control, such as natural disasters, they may decide to return. In such cases, the level of preparedness for returning is very low and the returning migrant is compelled to return by feelings of vulnerability, insecurity, and fear (Wickeramasekara, 2019; Desie et al., 2021; Martin and Bergmann, 2021); the decision to return is not fully voluntary. The simple IOM categorization of return as either voluntary or forced does not capture the complicated decisions taken by migrants during the COVID-19 pandemic (Di Martino, 2021). Martin and Bergmann (2021) suggest that migrants who return to their country of origin during the pandemic ought to be categorized

as "migrants in crisis." This paper considers the Zimbabweans who had been outside the country for different reasons and durations of time and were disrupted by COVID-19, as return migrants.

Scholars need to probe how migrants are perceived and received in their home countries when they return, as this affects their level of acceptability, the sustainability of the return (Owigo, 2022), and socio-economic integration. While there is literature pointing to perceptions of admiration, envy, and jealousy, there is also a need to realize that migrants may be met with stigma, as well as covert and overt hostility (Hungwe, 2012; Onoma, 2021; Owigo, 2022). During the COVID-19 pandemic, return migrants were subjected to discrimination and victimization in their countries of origin (Martin and Bergmann, 2021). Bofulin (2021: 2) observes that in China, migrants were told to "return [to] where they were coming from" and were blamed "for not participating in building the homeland but being the first to rush from far to harm it." Onoma (2021) captures how Senegalese returning from Europe were stigmatized as disease vectors. Martin and Bergmann (2021) explain how the international frameworks and guidelines on mobility were ignored, violated, and underutilized during the pandemic, as governments imposed travel restrictions. Le Coz and Newland (2021) summarize the complications of negotiating return and reintegration of migrants during the COVID-19 pandemic and suggest the need for more cooperation among countries. According to media reports, southern Africa became a target of ostracism by nations of the global North after the discovery of the Omicron variant of COVID-19 in that region in 2022. Western countries imposed travel bans against nationals from the whole region, whether or not there were confirmed cases of Omicron in their countries of origin. Yet Western countries did not adopt similar measures against Europeans or citizens from countries in other regions of the world where Omicron cases had been confirmed, such as Belgium, Turkey, Egypt, and Hong Kong (The Guardian, 2021). Former US president, Donald Trump infamously tweeted about the "Chinese virus" and coined the expression "Kung flu," obviously associating the COVID-19 pandemic with the Chinese (Kurilla, 2021).

# Zimbabwe's migration trends: Causes and effects

Since before Zimbabwe's political independence in 1980 and thereafter and due to different social, political, and economic challenges, Zimbabweans have migrated to other countries. They migrated primarily within the southern African region (mainly South Africa, Botswana, Zambia, Malawi, and Mozambique – approximately 71 percent of Zimbabwean migrants) and globally to Europe and more specifically the UK (host to most Zimbabwean diasporans outside Africa), Australia, USA, and Asia (about 29 percent). The actual size of the Zimbabwean diasporan population remains a matter of conjecture, as different agencies often put forth very different and contradictory figures depending on the census method used or other ulterior motives (Nehanda Radio, September 6, 2022). However, what remains evident in most reports, is that there was a marked decline in the diasporan population after 2021 in the wake

of COVID-19-induced deportations from host countries. Zimbabwean migrants are a mix of middle-class skilled and semi-skilled professionals and lower-class poor and unskilled workers (Crush and Tevera, 2010; Crush et al., 2017; UNDESA, 2020).

That Zimbabwe acknowledges the positive economic development impact and potential of the Zimbabwean diaspora, became evident in the Zimbabwean president making "re-engagement meetings" with the Zimbabwean diaspora part of his international itinerary, promising investment opportunities back home under his much-vaunted "Zimbabwe is open for business" mantra. President Emmerson Mnangagwa holds this move as a radically different approach to the one by his predecessor, Robert Mugabe (Government of Zimbabwe, undated). Scholars have, however, revealed certain continuities between the "old" and the "new" governments (Helliker and Murisa, 2020; Nyamunda, 2021). But what is clear, is that the late former president of Zimbabwe openly attacked and humiliated the Zimbabwean diaspora, whom he not only accused of being sell-outs, but as people who groveled to former white masters by accepting low-status jobs far below their skills level (especially in Western countries) working in the care sector (McGregor, 2007). It must be acknowledged that even during Mugabe's rule, there were efforts to reengage the diaspora through economic initiatives such as home-link, partnerships, and strategies to lure back the Zimbabweans. These had varying levels of success but may be judged to have largely been unsuccessful because the economic fundamentals deemed unattractive, had remained the same (Chikanda, 2011; IOM, 2011; Masengwe and Machingura, 2012).

## DISCUSSION

## COVID-19 in Zimbabwe

Just like the previous pandemics, COVID-19 is both "destroyer and teacher" (Tomes, 2010). In responding to COVID-19, Zimbabwe was guided by the WHO, which drew on long-standing elements of disease control that were learned from the previous pandemics. These control measures include the banning of gatherings, implementation of social distancing, and the quarantining and isolation of those suspected to be carriers of the virus, such as migrants and travelers.

The screening of travelers from COVID-19-affected countries started on January 22, 2020 in Zimbabwe. The country recorded its first case of COVID-19 on March 21, 2020. The individual involved was a returning Zimbabwean who had traveled to another country. Thus, when COVID-19 started in Zimbabwe, it was regarded as an imported disease. "The cases of COVID-19 were associated with inbound travelers, mainly from the United Kingdom, United States of America, Dubai and contact cases of people who had travelled" (Chirisa et al. 2021: 2). On March 19, 2020, the Zimbabwe National Preparedness and Response Plan for COVID-19 was launched with an initial eight pillars of coordination, the creation of a national COVID-19 Response Task Force, and the formation of the Inter-Ministerial

Committee. The Permanent Secretary for the MoHCC led the overall high-level coordination and planning, working with permanent secretaries of other ministries in support of the Inter-Ministerial COVID-19 Task Force. There were weekly high-level coordination meetings scheduled on Tuesdays in the Emergency Operations Centre (UNOCHA, 2020). The COVID-19 pandemic was declared a national disaster by the Zimbabwean president on March 19, 2020, while the first 21-day national lockdown started on March 30, 2020 as promulgated by the Statutory Instrument (SI) 83 of 2020 (SI 83, 2020). Through the SI 83 of 2020, the government ordered that returning residents and Zimbabwean citizens be "detained, isolated or quarantined at any place" for 21 days. This order saw the authorities identify and prepare isolation and quarantine centers throughout the country. As a result, the government upgraded and refurbished some hospitals to function as isolation centers, while it identified some schools, colleges, and hotels as quarantine centers. The authorities also deemed self-quarantine at home a responsible action on the part of those who tested negative upon arrival.

While this official stance prevailed, the country witnessed a surge in numbers of returning migrants – mostly from neighboring regional countries. In April 2021, the IOM reported that about 200,000 Zimbabweans had returned from neighboring countries, mostly from South Africa, Botswana, and Malawi. For border communities, such as those in Beitbridge, Plumtree, and Chipinge, some returning migrants continued to use illegal "bush paths" to return home, while travelers made several trips to and from Zimbabwe, for purposes of trade or social ties such as funerals (Mangiza and Chakawa, 2021). The porous nature of the borders made it difficult to officially regulate cross-border travel of residents in Zimbabwe.

Southern African countries recorded high statistics of COVID-19 with South Africa, Zambia, Namibia, Mozambique, and Botswana in the top 100 affected countries (Worldometer, 2021). As of August 15, 2021, a situation report by the MoHCC indicated that Zimbabwe ranked sixth in southern Africa, with 120,088 cumulative cases of COVID-19, after South Africa (2,595,867), Zambia (201,867), Mozambique (137,413), Botswana (136,758), and Namibia (122,097) (Hungwe, 2022: 70). The first person to succumb to COVID-19 in Zimbabwe was a journalist who died on March 23, 2020 after returning from a trip to the USA. What followed was a flood of comments about his travels, some positive and others, mostly negative, describing the late journalist as somehow responsible for his death, with some even blaming him for intentionally spreading the disease (Mugabe, 2020).

What also became clear from the first fatality and the early patients of COVID-19, was that the country had inadequate resources to screen and test those who passed through entry points (Makurumidze, 2020). The designated hospitals and quarantine and isolation centers were also inadequately resourced to cater for people with COVID-19. Indications were that up to the point of the first fatality (and even well after), the country was ill-prepared to deal with COVID-19 patients in its hospitals and related institutions.

The very fact that the first victims of COVID-19 were Zimbabweans who had traveled to other countries for business or other reasons, gave an impression that the disease was related to those who travel beyond the borders of the country. Furthermore, the daily reports of statistics by both the WHO and national institutions, highlighting the number of "imported cases" intensified the stigma of the disease as attributable to those who travel. The Zimbabwean authorities disseminated information that discouraged people from traveling, receiving anyone from outside the borders, engaging in social mixing and mingling and instead required people to observe physical distancing, to be safe from the virus. In Zimbabwe, the overall response to COVID-19, the grasp of its origins, and the interpretation of how the disease was transmitted were heavily skewed toward returning migrants and travelers (Murewanhema et al., 2020), leading medical analysts to strongly associate the disease with travelers. The result was a convergence between prejudices and facts, creating "an environment in which returnees were suspected and accused of bringing the disease with them as 'super-spreaders'" (Mencutek, 2022: 197). Some ill-conceived and insensitive comments posted on social media platforms by senior government officials tended to reinforce the stigmatization and stereotyping of returnees. Permanent Secretary for the Ministry of Information, Nick Mangwana's Twitter account was very influential in fomenting the antagonism toward returnees, associating them with disease. It became the go-to source for most local news outlets looking for the government's official position on topical issues of the day. In fact, in 2021 a local newspaper quoted Mangwana as saying:

And as a caring government, measures have been put in place to ensure that there is no repeat of last year's grim and grave scenario where the *contagion* caused hundreds of deaths. The idea is not to punish citizens. We do empathise with those citizens who have a critical need to come into the country at this critical point in time, but we have *a duty of care for every other citizen* and we have to make sure that *our system is not overwhelmed by disease*, therefore we have put filters and safeguards *to protect* the rest of the citizens (*Bulawayo24 News*, 2021, our emphasis).

The emphasized words, notably "contagion," "overwhelmed," and "disease" with reference to returnees, wittingly or unwittingly encouraged a sense of fear of migrants in members of the public. It is noteworthy that such negative feelings toward returnees as harbingers of COVID-19 were comparable to similar attitudes in other countries and regions of the world (Guadagno, 2020; Riggirozzi et al., 2020; Nyasulu et al., 2021; UNOHC, 2021). In this vein, therefore, migrants were deemed to pose a threat in the spread of COVID-19 (Chirisa et al., 2021) and thus began the stigmatization of returning migrants and travelers, putting these individuals at risk of public humiliation through social media and discrimination in other spaces. Win (2020) compares the stigma attached to COVID-19 victims to that of early victims

of HIV/AIDS. In contrast to the dominant narrative, the Minister of Information cautioned Zimbabweans against thinking that COVID-19 was a disease of the migrants and travelers, as she ended her national address on June 29, 2020 saying:

My fellow Zimbabweans, as our positive cases rise, let us not become lax thinking that this virus is limited to returnees. We have to be vigilant and work collectively. Protective and preventative measures are there to assist us in combating COVID-19 (Sly Media Productions, 2020).

This was after she had detailed how quarantine and isolation centers would work to prevent transmission of the disease to locals and also how some non-compliant returnees were putting the communities at risk by violating isolation rules. The tweet below posted by the Permanent Secretary, Mangwana, on November 28, 2020 betrays a siege mentality against returnees who deserve to be treated as common criminals to be "rounded up":

We are opening our land borders on Tuesday and naturally many are nervous about it. We need everyone to play by the rules otherwise we will have a catastrophe. Let's not be tone deaf. Covid19 is real. These pix show illegal crossers to/ex-SA rounded up for quarantining yesterday.

Such comments from a top government official who was supposed to know better aroused public angst and a very unsympathetic view of returnees as a health threat to the nation.

## Why returning migrants aroused indignation during COVID-19

Locals also assumed that life (elsewhere) was easy and that the return migrants and travelers enjoyed themselves "there" and wanted to continue enjoying it "here." A tweet by someone called "MJ BITCH" on August 17, 2020 demonstrated this kind of thinking when they said:

I'm still mad about Zororo Makamba and how he compromised SO MANY people. Apa (Shona word for "yet") he's been out and about in NY... (I don't) even feel sad for him coz nigga was a ZANU propaganda pusher. God really did her thang.

The above assertion is supported by much of the literature on reasons for migration that indicate that potential migrants think that life is better "there." The hostility is clearly manifest in the way locals caricature returning migrants through jokes about how migrants who visit Zimbabwe from South Africa engage in conspicuous consumption (Hungwe, 2012). Jokes about their acquired language and dressing styles indicate how locals resent attempts by returnees to upset the status quo.

Return migrants and travelers are assumed to have come back with so much money to afford recklessly enjoying themselves back "home." Comments on social media and newspaper articles on Zororo Makamba, such as the one by Mugabe (2020) that shows the places he visited in Zimbabwe soon after his arrival, reveal not only that Makamba did not abide by the 21-day requirement to self-isolate, but also the numerous public spaces including nightclubs that Makamba accessed because of his privileged networks. That made it difficult for the public to sympathize with his case when he was hospitalized. There were perceptions that he returned expecting to be treated better than the general populace who was "struggling here."

#### Dilapidated state of affairs

#### Quarantine centers

Return migrants were accommodated in teachers' training colleges (such as Belvedere and Mkoba teachers' colleges), schools, and hotels that functioned as quarantine centers. While the country seemed to have many quarantine centers (about 44 by July 2020), returnees raised concerns about the state of dilapidation and inadequate infrastructure (ZIMFACT, 2020). Other concerns included the lack of clear standardoperating procedures, proper personal protective equipment (PPE), overcrowding, sharing of amenities, and illicit sexual activities within the quarantine facilities, as Murewanhema (2021: 3) points out. Unfortunately, these conditions became a turnoff leading to "desertions" by some returnees who could not stomach the inhumane conditions in the centers, thus escaping into communities. Arrests and manhunts for some, and public shaming of the "deserters" became alternative routes to try and bring them back to the quarantine facilities. Stricter measures were suggested to deal with these "detainees." The Chronicle (2020) expressed great worry that about 225 people had escaped from quarantine centers across the country and "just" 29 had been arrested. There were suggestions for the police and other law-enforcement agencies to work harder and for the government to release more resources for use by these security agencies to enforce security and minimize cases of people escaping.

Reports of corruption and bribery involving security personnel at these centers did not help either. Additionally, there were numerous administrative blunders, including mixing of different cohorts and delayed release of results, which further complicated the situation, as returnees waited beyond 21 days without receiving their COVID-19 test results. All these factors combined to reveal a very bad picture of quarantine facilities and may thus have motivated the urge to bypass official routes, especially by poor returnees from neighboring countries. Speaking to *The Standard* newspaper about major challenges faced in quarantine facilities, some return migrants said:

We had to find our own way to avoid starvation ... Exposure to COVID-19 is high ... We shared rooms with strangers whose history we didn't know ...

I wish they could give us basic stuff like sanitizers and masks (Cassim and Muzondo, 2020).

Government officials deliberately exaggerated returnees' responses and gave a hyperbolic caricature of returning migrants' demands. These statements were meant to gain sympathy from the locals by showing how "unreasonable" returning travelers and migrants were. Such statements fueled indignation against return migrants. One official said: "We can try to provide for them, but we cannot provide five-star facilities like hotels" (Burke and Chingono, 2020). Another official said:

We cannot offer hotel facilities ... For those who are able to pay, we put them in hotels and they pay for themselves ... This is taxpayers' money and we have to be accountable, so we are providing basics at the quarantine centres (ibid, 2020).

These government officials seemed to have the support of some locals. For example, someone on Facebook commented: "I said it b4 that all quarantine centers must be guarded by heavily armed soldiers with machine guns and grenades. Other than that, we are finished." Another also vented their anger, stating: "We said it kuti dnt (that don't) allow them back but were called heartless ... look at us now ... *NGAVAGARE IKOKO*!! (Let them stay there!)"

This situation was common in other African countries like Malawi, Mozambique, and Kenya (Burke and Chingono, 2020) where lack of food and water in quarantine centers not only led to the spread of COVID-19 but affected return migrants negatively. In some cases, females did not have access to menstrual hygiene products in quarantine centers (UNOCHA, 2020). In extreme cases, returnees committed suicide (HRW, 2020).

## State of hospitals

The general state of dilapidation of the health system in Zimbabwe is well documented (Gaidzanwa, 1999; Crush et al., 2017; Murewanhema, 2021). In most cases, it is this state of degeneration that has led to the high labor turnover and skills flight within the health services sector. The COVID-19 pandemic could not have come at a worse time for Zimbabwe. According to the United Nations Africa Renewal (2020), Zimbabwe's health sector is both fragile and underfunded. It employs about 1.6 physicians and 7.2 nurses for every 10,000 people – ratios that are well below WHO recommendations. Furthermore, this sector is frequently disrupted by strikes and industrial action by healthcare personnel; this is compounded by shortages of equipment, medicines, and sundries, including PPE (Murewanhema, 2021: 4).

The first hospital to be declared and used as an isolation center for COVID-19 patients, Wilkins Hospital, was not adequately prepared for it. This was laid bare by the much-publicized story of Zororo Makamba, the young journalist who was the

first Zimbabwean to succumb to the disease (his father is a member of the ruling ZANU PF party, and the family is believed to enjoy certain privileges because of this connection). When he was taken to Wilkins Hospital, the story unfolded as follows:

Tawanda Makamba, a family spokesperson, said, "We then brought the ventilator on Sunday by 2pm and when we got here, because the portable ventilator had an American plug, they told us to get an adapter because they only had round sockets at the hospital. I then rushed to buy an adapter and came back, and they never used it, and when I asked why they were not using the ventilator, they said they had no sockets in his room. So, they didn't have medication, ventilators and we brought them a ventilator, and they didn't have sockets in his room. I told them that I had an extension cord and pleaded with them to use the cord, but they refused (Zvomuya, 2020).

The doctors' side of the story buttresses the view that there were inadequate resources set aside to cater for COVID-19 patients. The Harare City Council Health Director, Dr. Prosper Chonzi, said:

All central hospitals refused to take him, even private hospitals refused, arguing that it was an infectious case that should be attended to at an isolation centre. This was despite the fact that Wilkins is administered by Harare City Council and has not received any financial resources from central government to upgrade the facility to an ideal isolation centre. As part of our upgrading, we have reserved seven ICU beds with provision for ventilators and we are still mobilizing to get equipment for those beds. Out of the US\$6.7 million which we requested for COVID-19 response, we were only given \$100,000, which is yet to reflect in our account. We were given an unfunded mandate. By declaring the outbreak a national emergency, we expected financial assistance to upgrade the facility to an ideal isolation centre. Now it's appearing as if COVID-19 is a Harare City Council responsibility (Chipunza, 2020).

This reality prevailed despite the fact that the Minister of Health and Child Care had earlier on (March 2, 2020) insisted that Zimbabwe was 100% prepared to deal with the coronavirus (Madziwa, 2020).

The story of Sakudya (a returning traveler) and his family in Ruwa, Harare reported by Everson Mushava (2020) in *The Standard* newspaper, also depicts a situation of a health institution that was not ready to handle COVID-19 cases. When Sakudya arrived at the hospital, nurses ran away from him and he was referred from one hospital to another until he opted to recover from home. Commenting on the nurses' reaction, he said: "The way they dispersed was as if there were 10 hungry lions released from the ambulance. Imagine, yet I am just a human being. I thought I would die." Moreover, the way his family members' results were handled

also showed that the country had not yet developed mechanisms to ensure privacy and confidentiality. Besides the results being delayed by several hours, they were first revealed to the social media before the patients had been informed individually. After recovery, Sakudya still felt residual stigmatization, saying:

Some people somehow think I still have residue of the virus. I heard one person referring to my road as "Corona road," and some people now avoid the road altogether. It hurts, but I have to be mature and accept it.

The case of the Sakudya family revealed the effects of the lack of resources and the inadequate training among health workers, leading to their reluctance to handle COVID-19 patients. Stigmatization within the community also affected the family of this returning traveler, lending support to Makurumidze's (2020) recommendation to deal with the mental health implications of stigma.

# CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

Return migrants aroused indignation among locals because the returnees had been exposed to better circumstances elsewhere and expected that local standards be raised to match circumstances existing elsewhere. Returnees aroused anxiety because they "asked too many questions" about the status quo and "such questions are viewed as offences and subversions" (Bauman and May, 2001: 37). When they demanded water, better food, and appropriate treatment in quarantine centers, they pricked the conscience of the local officials who were already aware of the inadequacies of the status quo.

Pandemics are known for revealing gaps in the health systems and that is how they prompt administrations to improve (Tomes, 2010; El-Sadr, 2020). The return migrants and travelers "forced" Zimbabwe to look at its image in the mirror, and government officials did not like what they saw. The dilapidation had been taking place for some time and the country had accepted it as the status quo. The pandemic caused extreme discomfort, tensions, and suffering in the society. Because the virus could not be seen and dealt with, the frustration was offloaded onto returning residents who could be seen, touched, and contained. Notwithstanding the pandemic, there have always been ambivalent relations between migrant and non-migrant Zimbabweans. History and the literature also indicate that in times of change and dealing with uncertainty, there is a tendency to redraw boundary lines between in-groups and out-groups with negative consequences for those labeled as the out-group. For some time, the returnees were stigmatized as harbingers of the virus and viewed as troublesome and acting in an unreasonable manner, thus courting the indignation of local Zimbabweans.

Return migrants, known for their conspicuous consumption, elicited ambivalent feelings of hatred, envy, and admiration among non-migrants who perceived them variously as role models before the pandemic, and irresponsible spreaders of COVID-19 during the pandemic. The argument sustained throughout this paper is that, to some extent, during the COVID-19 pandemic, return migrants were viewed as the out-group and branded as problematic, whereas the non-migrants were regarded as the in-group who were in danger of being "contaminated" by the returnees.

Going forward and taking cues from previous pandemics, it is important to involve communities, including the migrants, in designing responses to pandemics (El-Sadr, 2020; Mencutek, 2022). The United Nations Office of the High Commissioner (UNOHC, 2020) further encourages that beyond being included in national response, return migrants should have access to social protection and recovery strategies without discrimination; they should also be protected against stigma and exclusion in the private and public spheres. Health education is necessary to dispel myths and conspiracy theories. It is also important to pay attention to mental health issues, as pandemics cause fear (Eichelberger, 2007; Dionne and Turkmen, 2020; Ornell et al., 2020; Hardy et al., 2021).

Poverty makes it difficult for African countries to protect their citizens against COVID-19 (Muller-Mahn and Kioko, 2021). To reduce the competition and in line with the views of Taslakian et al. (2022), this study recommends that Zimbabwean migrants assist in the improvement and upgrading of the Zimbabwean healthcare systems. Migrants can use their human, social, and financial capital to assist their country of birth. To encourage the migrants to invest in Zimbabwe, communication channels must be opened with frank and transparent conversations about how migrants can be part of the country's development agenda. Zimbabweans need to believe that they can trust their government institutions that are currently perceived to be riddled with corruption, mismanagement, and economic ills (Helliker and Murisa, 2020; Shumba et al., 2020; Makombe, 2021; Nyamunda 2021).

Another recommendation is that of circumspect language use as a powerful tool to organize thoughts. The use of words such as "detainees," "deserters," and "inmates" (language that criminalizes and reveals the securitization of the nation's COVID-19 response) to refer to return migrants and travelers who were accommodated in quarantine and isolation centers may have conjured up negative images about how these people ought to be treated, leading to indignation against them.

Lack of adequate resources and facilities combined with fear and perceived competition for scarce resources created a situation where return migrants and travelers became vulnerable to hatred from locals and government officials who would have preferred that the migrants remained where they were, rather than returning to Zimbabwe. The fact that the quarantine and isolation centers and hospitals had little to offer, unsettled both the return migrants and travelers and the non-migrant Zimbabwean population. Dealing with an unknown virus in a situation of poverty pitted the migrant and non-migrant groups against each other, drawing a sharp line between those who belong and those who do not. The travelers and return migrants became easy scapegoats in a country reeling from long-standing economic challenges. In these situations, it was easy to identify the return migrants as "problematic" and unsettling, preferring that they "stay there rather than come here."

DECLARATION OF CONFLICTING INTERESTS

None.

# FUNDING

The authors did not receive any financial support for this research.

#### REFERENCES

- Anderson, B. 2006. *Imagined communities: Reflections on the origin and spread of nationalism*. London: Verso Books.
- Ang, C.S. and Das S/O A. Sudha Ann Nancy, A.A.E.L.E. 2022. "Dirty foreigners" are to blame for COVID-19: Impacts of COVID stress syndrome on quality of life and gratitude among Singaporean adults. *Current Psychology*, (Advance article) <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s12144-021-02560-3</u>.
- Arowolo, O.O. 2002. Return migration and the problem of reintegration. *International Migration*, 38(5): 59-82. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/1468-2435.00128</u>.
- Bassot, B. 2022. *Doing qualitative desk-based research: A practical guide to writing an excellent dissertation*. Bristol, UK: Policy Press.
- Bauman, Z. 2007. *Liquid times: Living in an age of uncertainty*. Cambridge, UK: Polity Press.
- Bauman, Z. and May, T. 2001. Thinking sociologically. Oxford: Blackwell.
- Bofulin, M. 2021. Chinese migrants and COVID-19 pandemic. *Global Dialogue* 11(1). <u>https://globaldialogue.isa-sociology.org/articles/chinese-migrants-and-covid-19-pandemic</u>.
- *Bulawayo24 News.* 2021. "Returning citizens were providing fake COVID-19 certificates," claims Mangwana, December 3, 2021. <u>https://bulawayo24.com/news/national/212421</u>.
- Burke, J. and Chingono, N. 2020. African nations fail to find coronavirus quarantine escapees. *The Guardian*, May 31, 2020. <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/may/31/african-nations-fail-to-find-coronavirus-quarantine-escapees</u>.
- Cassarino, J.P. 2004. Theorizing return migration: The conceptual approach to return migrants revisited. *International Journal on Multicultural Societies*, 6(2): 253-279.
- Cassim, J. and Muzondo, I. 2020. COVID-19 isolation centres: A time bomb, as returnees fear getting virus. *The Standard*, June 7, 2020. <u>https://www.thestandard.co.zw/2020/06/07/covid-19-isolation-centres-time-bomb-returnees-fear-getting-virus/</u>.
- Charmaz, K. 2006. *Constructing grounded theory: A practical guide through qualitative analysis*. London, UK: Sage.
- Chikanda, A. 2011. *The engagement of the Zimbabwean medical diaspora*. Migration Policy Series No. 55. Southern African Migration Programme (SAMP). Cape Town: SAMP. <u>https://samponline.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/10/</u> <u>Acrobat55.pdf</u>.
- Chipunza, P. 2020. Doctor speaks on Zororo's death. *The Herald*, March 26, 2020. <u>https://www.herald.co.zw/doctor-speaks-on-zororos-death/</u>.

- Chirisa, I., Mavhima, B., Nyevera, T., Chigudu, A., Makochekanwa, A., et al. 2021. The impact and implications of COVID-19: Reflections on the Zimbabwean society. *Social Sciences and Humanities Open*, 4(1): 1-10. <u>https://pubmed.ncbi.</u> <u>nlm.nih.gov/34746754/</u>
- *Chronicle.* 2020. Comment: Time for greater vigilance against Covid-19 has arrived, July 13, 2020. <u>https://www.chronicle.co.zw/comment-time-for-greater-vigilance-against-covid-19-has-arrived/</u>.
- Crush, J. and Tevera, D. (eds.). 2010. Zimbabwe's exodus: Crisis, migration and survival. Ottawa: IDRC; Cape Town: SAMP. <u>https://idrc-crdi.ca/sites/default/files/openebooks/499-4/index.html</u>.
- Crush, J., Tawodzera, G., Chikanda, A., Ramachandran, S. and Tevera, D. 2017. *Migrants in countries in crisis (MICIC) South Africa case study: The double crisis* – *Mass migration from Zimbabwe and xenophobic violence in South Africa*. Vienna: International Centre for Migration Policy Development. <u>https://www. icmpd.org/file/download/48382/file/MICIC%2520Case%2520Study\_%2520T</u> he%2520Double%2520Crisis%2520%2520Mass%2520Migration%2520from %2520Zimbabwe%2520and%2520Xenophobic%2520Violence%2520in%252 0South%2520Africa%2520%2520EN.pdf.
- Desie, Y., Habtamu, K., Asnake, M., Gina, E. and Mequanint, T. 2021. Coping strategies among Ethiopian migrant returnees who were in quarantine in the time of COVID-19: A centre-based cross-sectional study. *BMC Psychology*, 9: 192. https://bmcpsychology.biomedcentral.com/track/pdf/10.1186/s40359-021-00699-z.pdf.
- Di Martino, M.L. 2021. Exploring returnee migrant women, COVID-19 and sustainability in Spain. *Sustainability*, 13: 9653. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/su13179653</u>.
- Dionne, K. and Turkmen, F. 2020. The politics of pandemic othering: Putting COVID-19 in global and historical context. *International Organization*, 74(S1): E213-E230. <u>https://doi.org/10.1017/S0020818320000405</u>.
- Efendi, F., McKenna, L., Reisenhofer, S., Kurniati, A. and Has, E. 2021. Experiences of healthcare worker returnees in their home countries: A scoping review. *Journal* of Multidisciplinary Healthcare, 14: 2217–2227. <u>https://doi.org/10.2147/</u> <u>JMDH.S321963</u>.
- Eichelberger, L. 2007. SARS and New York's Chinatown: The politics of risk and blame during an epidemic of fear. *Social Science and Medicine*, 65(6): 1284-1295. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2007.04.022</u>.
- El-Sadr, W.A. 2020. What one pandemic can teach us in facing another. *AIDS*, 34: 1757-1759. <u>https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/32675579/</u>.
- Flores, R.L., Rojas, K. and Aracena, B. 2022. Blocking the spread of COVID-19: Global border closure policies in Central America and Mexico. *International*

*Development Policy/Revue Internationale de Politique de Développement* <u>https://doi.org/10.4000/poldev.4894</u>.

- Gaidzanwa, R.B. 1999. Voting with their feet: Migrant Zimbabwean nurses and doctors in the era of structural adjustment. Research report No. 111, Uppsala: Nordic Africa Institute. <u>https://www.files.ethz.ch/isn/95538/111.pdf</u>.
- Glaser, B.G. and Strauss, A. 1967. *The discovery of grounded theory: Strategies for qualitative research*. Chicago, IL: Aldine.
- Gorodzeisky, A. and Semyonov, M. 2019. Unwelcome immigrants: Sources of opposition to different immigrant groups among Europeans. *Frontiers in Sociology*, 4: 24 https://doi.org/10.3389/fsoc.2019.00024.
- Government of Zimbabwe. Undated. Zimbabwe is open for business. <u>http://www.zim.gov.zw/index.php/en/my-government/government-ministries/finance-and-economic-development/9-uncategorised/381-zimbabwe-is-open-for-business</u>.
- Guadagno, L. 2020. Migrants and the COVID-19 pandemic: An initial analysis. Migration Research Series No. 60. Geneva: International Organization for Migration (IOM).
- Guterres, A. 2020. COVID-19: We will come through this together. <u>https://www.un.org/en/coronavirus/covid-19-we-will-come-through-together</u>.
- Hardy, L.J., Mana, A., Mundell, L., Neuman, M.Z., Benheim, S. and Otenyo, E. 2021. Who is to blame for COVID-19? Examining politicized fear and health behavior through a mixed methods study in the United States. *PLoS ONE*, 16(9): e0256136. <u>https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0256136</u>.
- Helliker, K. and Murisa, T. 2020. Zimbabwe: Continuities and changes, Journal of Contemporary African Studies, 38(1): 5-17. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/02589001</u> .2020.1746756.
- Human Rights Watch (HRW). 2020. *Kenya: Quarantine conditions undermine rights*. New York: HRW. <u>https://www.hrw.org/news/2020/05/28/kenya-quarantine-conditions-undermine-rights</u>.
- Hungwe, C. 2012. The migration experience and multiple identities of Zimbabwean migrants in South Africa. Online Journal of Social Sciences Research, 1(5): 132-138. www.onlineresearchjournals.org/jss/cont/2012/aug/htm.
- Hungwe, C. 2022. A stubborn culture? Zimbabwean migrants and the quest for a decent burial during the COVID-19 pandemic. *International Journal of African Renaissance Studies*, 16(2): 61-78. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/18186874.</u> 2022.2025873.
- International Organization for Migration (IOM). 2011. IOM first quarter 2011 newsletter. Harare: IOM. <u>http://zimbabwe.iom.int</u>.

- International Organization for Migration (IOM). 2020. COVID-19: Migrant rights, migrants in vulnerable situations, migration law. Grand-Saconnex: IOM UN Migration. <u>https://publications.iom.int/system/files/pdf/covid19-human-rights.pdf</u>.
- International Organization for Migration (IOM). 2021. More than 200,000 people return to Zimbabwe as COVID-19 impacts regional economies. <u>https://www.iom.int/news/more-200000-people-return-zimbabwe-covid-19-impacts-regional-economies</u>.
- Kurilla, R. 2021. "Kung flu" The dynamics of fear, popular culture, and authenticity in the anatomy of populist communication. *Frontiers in Communication*, 6: 624-643. <u>https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fcomm.2021.624643/</u><u>full</u>.
- Le Coz, C. and Newland, K. 2021. Rewiring migrant returns and reintegration after the COVID-19 shock. Washington DC: MPI. <u>https://www.migrationpolicy.</u> <u>org/research/rewiring-migrant-returns-reintegration-covid-19</u>.
- Madziwa, M. 2020. How Zim quarantine centers have become drivers of Covid-19 infection. *Health Times*, May 31, 2020. <u>https://healthtimes.co.zw/2020/05/31/how-zim-quarantine-centres-have-become-drivers-of-covid-19-infections/</u>
- Makombe, E.K. 2021. "Between a rock and a hard place": The coronavirus, livelihoods, and socioeconomic upheaval in Harare's high-density areas of Zimbabwe. *Journal of Developing Societies*, 37(3): 275–301. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0169796X211030062</u>.
- Makurumidze, R. 2020. Coronavirus-19 disease (COVID-19): A case series of early suspected cases reported and the implications towards the response to the pandemic in Zimbabwe. *Journal of Microbiology Immunology and Infection*, 53: 493-498. <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7152921/pdf/main.pdf</u>.
- Mangiza, D. and Chakawa, J. 2021. The impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on border communities: The case of Chipinge, Zimbabwe. ACCORD Policy and Practice Brief 051. <u>https://www.accord.org.za/analysis/the-impact-of-the-covid-19-pandemic-on-border-communities-the-case-of-chipinge-zimbabwe/</u>.
- Martin, S. and Bergmann, J. 2021. (Im)mobility in the age of COVID-19. *International Migration Review*, 55(3): 660-687. <u>https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/pdf/10.1177/0197918320984104</u>.
- Masengwe, G. and Machingura, F. 2012. Migration and policymaking initiatives as appeals to national crises: The Zimbabwean case. *International Journal of Peace and Development Studies*, 3(2): 13-23. <u>https://academicjournals.org/journal/IJPDS/article-full-text-pdf/1D432FB41108</u>.
- Mashe, T., Takawira, F.T., de Oliveira Martins, L., Gudza-Mugabe, M., Chirenda, J. et al. 2021. Genomic epidemiology and the role of international and regional

travel in the SARS-CoV-2 epidemic in Zimbabwe: A retrospective study of routinely collected surveillance data. *The Lancet Global Health*, 9(12): e1658-e1666. https://doi.org/10.1016/S2214-109X(21)00434-4.

- Mason, R., Devlin, H., Davis, N. and Daniel Boffey, D. 2021. Omicron variant spreads to Europe as UK announces countermeasures. Experts stress importance of delaying import of new Covid variant to UK to avoid Christmas mixing. *The Guardian*, November 26, 2021. <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2021/</u> <u>nov/26/omicron-covid-variant-spreads-europe</u>.
- Maulani, N., Nyadera, I.N. and Wandekha, B. 2020. The generals and the war against COVID-19: The case of Zimbabwe. *Viewpoints*, 10(2): 1-7. <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7648907/pdf/jogh-10-020388.pdf</u>.
- McGregor, J. 2007. "Joining the BBC (British Bottom Cleaners)": Zimbabwean migrants and the UK care industry, *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies*, 33(5): 801-824. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/13691830701359249</u>.
- Mencutek, Z.S. 2022. Voluntary and forced return migration under a pandemic crisis. In Triandafyllidou, A. (ed.), *Migration and pandemics: Spaces of solidarity and spaces of exception*. IMISCOE Research Series. Cham, Switzerland: Springer, pp. 185-206. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-81210-2\_1</u>
- Ministry of Health and Child Care (MoHCC). 2020. Situation Reports COVID-19, Zimbabwe. MoHCC, Harare, Zimbabwe.
- Moreno-Barreneche, S. 2020. Somebody to blame: On the construction of the other in the context of the COVID-19 outbreak. *Society Register*, 4(2): 19-32. <u>https://doi.org/10.14746/sr.2020.4.2.02</u>.
- Mugabe, T. 2020. Makamba contact web exceptionally complex. *The Herald*, March 24, 2020. <u>https://www.herald.co.zw/makamba-contact-web-exceptionally-complex/</u>.
- Muller-Mahn, D. and, Kioko, E. 2021. Rethinking African futures after COVID-19. *Africa Spectrum*, 56(2): 216-227. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/00020397211003591</u>.
- Murewanhema, G. 2021. COVID-19 control pitfalls and challenges and drivers of SARS-CoV-2 transmission in Zimbabwe. *Pan African Medical Journal*, 38(28). https://www.panafrican-med-journal.com//content/article/38/28/full.
- Murewanhema, G., Burukai, T., Mazingi, D., Maunganidze, F., Mufunda, J. et al. 2020. A descriptive study of the trends of COVID-19 in Zimbabwe from March-June 2020: Policy and strategy implications. *Pan African Medical Journal*, 37(1): 33. https://www.panafrican-med-journal.com/content/series/37/1/33/full.
- Mushava, E. 2020. COVID-19-struck family speaks of ordeal. *The Standard*, April 5, 2020. <u>https://www.thestandard.co.zw/2020/04/05/covid-19-struck-family-speaks-ordeal/</u>.
- Mutsaka, F. 2020. Zimbabwe official says coronavirus punishes US for sanctions. Associated Press, March 16, 2020. <u>https://apnews.com/article/</u>

africa-international-news-united-states-zimbabwe-virus-outbreak-5289697596801a1907c7b9decddee34a.

- Nehanda Radio. 2022. Zimstat figures contradict UK on number of Zimbos in Britain. September 6, 2022. <u>https://www.facebook.com/NehandaRadio/posts/</u> <u>the-zimbabwe-national-statistics-agency-zimstats-latest-findings-on-the-</u> <u>number-o/10166408834860156/</u>
- Nsono, C. 2020. African students decry COVID-19 bias in China. *Africa News*, April 23, 2020. <u>https://www.africanews.com/2020/04/23/african-students-decry-covid-19-bias-in-china//</u>.
- Nyamnjoh, F.B. 2006. *Insiders and outsiders: Citizenship and xenophobia in southern Africa*. New York: Zed Books.
- Nyamunda, T. 2021. "Open for business, but bankrupt": Currencies, the "new dispensation" and the Zimbabwean economy. *Journal of Asian and African Studies*, 56(2): 204-217. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0021909620986585</u>.
- Nyasulu, J.C.Y., Munthali, R.J., Nyondo-Mipando, A.L., Pandya, H., Nyirenda et al. 2021. COVID-19 pandemic in Malawi: Did public sociopolitical events gatherings contribute to its first-wave local transmission? *International Journal of Infectious Diseases*, 106: 269-275.
- Onoma, K.A. 2021. The allure of scapegoating return migrants during a pandemic. *Medical Anthropology*, 40(7): 653-666. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/01459740.2021</u>.1961248.
- Ornell, F., Schuch, J.B., Sordi, A.O and Kessler, F.H.P. 2020. "Pandemic fear" and COVID-19: Mental health burden and strategies. *Brazilian Journal of Psychiatry*, 42(3). http://dx.doi.org/10.1590/1516-4446-2020-0008.
- Owigo, J. 2022. Returnees and the dilemma of (un)sustainable return and reintegration in Somalia. *African Human Mobility Review*, 8(2): 122-138. <u>https://www.ajol.info/index.php/ahmr/article/view/259847</u>.
- Pieri, E. 2019. Media framing and the threat of global pandemics: The Ebola crisis in UK media and policy response. *Sociological Research online*, 24(1): 73-92. https://doi.org/10.1177/1360780418811966.
- Reny, T.T. and Barreto, M.A. 2022. Xenophobia in the time of pandemic: Othering, anti-Asian attitudes, and COVID-19. *Politics, Groups, and Identities*, 10(2): 209-232. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/21565503.2020.1769693</u>.
- Riggirozzi, P., Grugel, J. and Cintra, N. 2020. Protecting migrants or reversing migration? COVID-19 and the risks of a protracted crisis in Latin America. *Lancet Migration*, 26. <u>http://www.healthandmigration.info:8080/handle/123456789/520</u>.
- Sharma, M. K., Amudhan, S., Achar, M., & Vishwakarma, A. 2022. COVID-19 Pandemic, Risk, and Blame Attributions: A Scoping Review. *Indian*

*Journal of Psychological Medicine*, 44(3): 227–233. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/02537176221091675</u>.

- Shumba, K., Nyamaruze, P., Nyambuya, V. and Meyer-Weitz, A. 2020. Politicising the COVID-19 pandemic in Zimbabwe: Implications for public health and governance. *African Journal of Governance and Development*, 9(1.1): 270-286. https://journals.ukzn.ac.za/index.php/jgd/article/view/1807.
- Sly Media Productions. 2020. Media brief by Minister of Information, Publicity and Broadcasting Services, Hon. Monica Mutsvagwa. <u>https://m.facebook.com/</u> <u>slymediatv/photos/a.1934462160144887/2726348564289572/?type=3andloca</u> <u>le=hi INand rdr</u>.
- Statutory Instrument (SI) 83. 2020. Public health (COVID-19 prevention, containment and treatment) (national lockdown) Order. *Veritas*. <u>https://www.veritaszim.net/node/4046</u>.
- Taslakian, E.N., Kent Garber, K. and Shekherdimian, S. 2022. Diaspora engagement: A scoping review of diaspora involvement with strengthening health systems of their origin country. *Global Health Action*, 15(1): 1-8. <u>https://doi.org/10.10</u> <u>80/16549716.2021.2009165</u>.
- Tomes, N. 2010. "Destroyer and teacher": Managing the masses during the 1918– 1919 influenza pandemic. *Public Health Reports*, 125(3): 48-62. <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC2862334/pdf/phr125s30048.pdf</u>.
- Triandafyllidou, A. 2022. Spaces of solidarity and spaces of exception: Migration and membership during pandemic times. In Triandafyllidou, A. (ed.), *Migration and pandemics: Spaces of solidarity and spaces of exception*. IMISCOE Research Series. Cham, Switzerland: Springer, pp. 3-22. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-81210-2\_1</u>.
- United Nations Africa Renewal. 2020. COVID-19 could prove "disastrous" for Zimbabwe, UNDP study finds. United Nations Africa Renewal. <u>https://www.un.org/africarenewal/news/coronavirus/covid-19-could-prove-%E2%80%9Cdisastrous%E2%80%9D-zimbabwe-undp-study-finds</u>.
- United Nations Department of Economic and Social Affairs (UNDESA). 2020. International migration 2020 – Highlights (ST/ESA/SER.A/452). <u>https://www.un.org/development/desa/pd/sites/www.un.org.development.desa.pd/files/undesa\_pd\_2020\_international\_migration\_highlights.pdf</u>.
- United Nations Office for the Coordination of Human Affairs (UNOCHA). 2020. Zimbabwe Situation Report. <u>https://reports.unocha.org/en/country/zimbabwe/</u>.
- United Nations Office of the High Commissioner (UNOHC). 2020. COVID-19 and the human rights of migrants: Guidance. <u>https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/</u><u>files/Documents/Issues/Migration/OHCHRGuidance\_COVID19\_Migrants.</u> pdf.

- United Nations Office of the High Commissioner (UNOHC). 2021. A pandemic of exclusion: The impact of COVID-19 on the human rights of migrants in Libya. <u>https://www.ohchr.org/en/documents/reports/pandemic-exclusion-impact-covid-19-human-rights-migrants-libya</u>.
- Wickramasekara, P. 2019. Effective return and reintegration of migrant workers with special focus on ASEAN Member States. The ILO ASEAN Triangle Project, International Labour Organization, Bangkok. <u>https://www.ilo.org/ wcmsp5/groups/public/---asia/---ro-bangkok/---sro-bangkok/documents/ publication/wcms\_733917.pdf</u>.
- Win, E. 2020. Stigma and discrimination kill the soul: What we learnt from HIV and AIDS. JASS blog. <u>https://www.justassociates.org/en/blog/stigma-discrimination-kill-soul-what-we-learnt-hiv-aids</u>.
- Worldometer. 2021. COVID-19 coronavirus pandemic. <u>https://www.worldometers.</u> <u>info/coronavirus/country/zimbabwe/</u>.
- ZIMFACT. 2020. Factsheet: Zimbabwe COVID-19 isolation and quarantine facilities. May 6, 2020. <u>https://zimfact.org/factsheet-zimbabwe-covid-19-isolation-and-quarantine-facilities/</u>.
- Zvomuya, P. 2020. Covid-19 shows what Zimbabwean nationalism means. *Mail and Guardian*, March 31, 2020. <u>https://mg.co.za/article/2020-03-31-covid-19-shows-what-zimbabwean-nationalism-means/</u>.